
Stockbridge	Historical	Commission
Minutes	of	Mee7ng	of	April	14,	2022

A	public	mee7ng	of	the	Stockbridge	Historical	Commission	(SHC)	was	held	at	the	Town	Offices	on	April
14,	2022,	beginning	at	10:00	AM.		No7ce	of	the	mee7ng	was	duly	posted	by	the	Town	Clerk	at	least	
two	business	days	before	the	mee7ng.		Present	for	the	SHC	were	Chair	Linda	Jackson,	Clerk	Peter	
Williams	and	Maria	Carr,	cons7tu7ng	all	members	of	the	SHC.		Also	present	was	Town	Administrator	
Michael	Canales.	

Approval	of	Minutes

The	Commission	approved	as	final	the	draP	minutes	of	its	mee7ngs	of	March	24,	2021	and	May	24,	
2021	that	Mr.	Williams	had	circulated	before	the	mee7ng.		

Chime	Tower	Restora7on

Michael	Canales	provided	an	overview.		The	plan	has	been	and	remains	to	send	out	bid	requests	in	
June	to	have	work	begin	in	the	fall.			EDM	(our	engineering	consultant)	will	work	with	Michael	to	
prepare	the	bid	package.		EDM	will	focus	on	the	bid	package	for	the	masonry	and	the	cupola	work.		
MC	will	do	a	separate	bid	package	for	the	interior	(the	bell-related	work	and	the	clock;	the	clock	work	
will	be	an	add-on	alternate	to	maximize	flexibility).		Verdin	will	be	specifically	invited	to	bid,	but	the	
bid	package	also	will	be	published.		If	anyone	else	bids,	MC	will	bring	in	the	SHC	to	review	that	bidder.	
MC	also	will	keep	the	masonry	as	an	add-on	to	maximize	flexibility.		Even	though	the	Town	Mee7ng	
approved	a	generous	allotment	($650,000),	costs	are	higher	due	to	all	of	the	factors	widely	known	
today.			Indeed,	there	is	even	a	danger	that	no	one	will	bid	at	this	7me.			Op7mis7cally,	the	7me	line	is:
Construc7on	beginning	aPer	Labor	Day	and	con7nuing	over	the	winter	and	into	the	spring,	hoping	to	
have	comple7on	in	the	late	spring	of	2023.		The	bells	would	be	removed	at	an	early	stage,	then	the	
main	roof	work	would	be	done,	and	then	the	racking	system	and	the	bells	would	be	reinstalled.		

The	Commission	then	discussed	the	ques7on	whether	the	restora7on	should	be	for	the	present	11	
bells	(as	opposed	to	adding	more	bells,	or	possibly	removing	the	11th	bell	that	was	added	in	1975).		
APer	discussion	the	SHC	voted	unanimously	that	the	project	should	be	to	restore	the	bell	system	as	is.
Ms.	Jackson	requested	assurance	if	for	any	reason	the	11th	bell	cannot	remain	in	the	rack	that	the	bell	
will	be	preserved.				

Ms.	Jackson	stated	that,	when	the	project	is	finished,	it	would	be	desirable	to	have	a	small	historical	
display	inside	at	the	lowest	level.		(Maria	is	working	on	a	history	documen7ng	every	monument	and	
plaque	in	the	town.		It	is	in	the	final	edi7ng	stage.		It	includes	about	a	page	on	the	Chime	Tower,	with	
photographs.)		Ms.	Jackson	suggested	that	the	Field	family	should	be	included	in	a	dedica7on	
ceremony	when	the	Tower	is	completed.		Maria	noted	that	a	significant	dedica7on	ceremony	was	held
in	1975	when	the	11th	bell	was	added.		

Mr.	Canales	stated	that	EDM	would	be	the	project	overseer.		Engineering	is	exempt	from	procurement	
regula7ons,	and	thus	we	can	retain	them	by	choice	given	their	experience	and	prior	work	on	this	
project.		They	also	would	oversee	Verdin's	work.			



In	reply	to	a	ques7on,	Mr.	Canales	stated	that	there	is	no	plan	now	to	replace	Chris	Marsden,	as	his	
7tle	was	par7cular	to	his	experience;	instead,	his	former	work	will	be	divided	among	other	Town	
employees.			Rich	Atwood	will	take	care	of	the	cemetery.		Scoe	Muir	is	taking	over	Emergency	
Management.			Hugh	Page	is	the	Highway	Superintendent;	he	has	taken	over	some	of	Chris	M's	work,	
including	keeping	an	eye	on	the	Tower.		The	Highway	Foreman	will	be	the	more	day-to-day	person;	he	
was	just	hired,	Carm	[LNU].		The	Highway	Department	is	now	fully	up	to	staff.		

George	Washington	Commemora7on	Plaque	

Ms.	Carr	noted	that	there	was	a	small	plaque	that	was	in	front	of	the	Town	Offices	–	it	was	a	plaque	
that	was	a	tribute	to	George	Washington;	part	of	a	na7onwide	celebra7on	of	Washington	that	
occurred	at	the	7me	of	the	plaque.			Ms.	Jackson	suggested	that	Mr.	Canales	aeempt	to	find	the	
plaque,	which	is	thought	to	be	in	Mr.	Marsden's	former	office.

Soldiers'	Monument	Restora7on

Mr.	Canales	stated	that	Amanda	Trienens	(of	Cultural	Heritage	Conserva7on	in	Chatham)	has	prepared
bid	specifica7ons	for	the	final	work	on	the	Monument.		That	bid	package	will	go	out	soon.			Ms.	
Jackson	stated	that	it	would	be	nice	also	to	have	a	ceremony	aPer	that	project	is	complete.				

Town	Cemetery	Restora7on

The	Commission	has	seen	the	report	of	Preserva7on,	Inc.			The	funds	for	the	recommended	
restora7on	work	are	on	the	agenda	for	Town	Mee7ng.		The	request	will	be	for	the	full	amount	
es7mated	by	Preserva7on,	Inc.,	plus	some	allowances	for	higher	costs,	etc.			Mr.	Canales	noted	that	he
will	be	mee7ng	with	PI	to	discuss	maeers	that	might	affect	what	needs	to	bid	under	procurement	law,	
par7cularly	rela7ng	to	poten7al	purchases.		It	is	unclear	whether	the	work	can	start	this	season	or	
next	season.		Mr.	Canales	said	that	he	could	meet	with	the	SHC	in	June	to	update	the	Commission	on	
this	project.			

Stone	Arch	Bridge	Restora7on

Mr.	Canales	stated	that	Foresight	Engineering	is	revisi7ng	the	report	that	it	submieed	in	2015.		The	
Massachusees	Historical	Commission,	which	has	oversight	power	having	funded	the	report,	in	2016	
rejected	Foresight's	2015	proposed	plan	(MHC	leeer	aeached	hereto).		Foresight	will	consider	a	new	
proposed	approach	to	run	by	the	SHC.		It	is	a	challenge	under	Massachusees	law	to	determine	how	
the	bridge	could	be	restored	in	a	way	to	permit	vehicles	on	the	bridge.		Mass	Highway	will	only	
provide	funding	for	a	Chapter	85	bridge.			Mr.	Canales	noted	that	the	fact	that	the	bridge	has	been	
closed	means	that	it	can	reopen	now	only	consistent	with	modern	structural	requirements.		It	may	be	
that	the	bridge	will	have	to	become	only	a	pedestrian	bridge.		Foresight's	charge	originally	was	to	
prepare	a	restora7on	plan	so	that	the	bridge	could	be	open	to	automobiles.		But	the	MHC	did	not	
approve	the	concept	that	Foresight	came	up	with.		Because	we	took	funding	from	the	state,	the	$50K	
for	Foresight's	report	and	related	work,	we	must	have	MHC	approval	for	any	plan.		There	is	a	danger	
that	the	bridge	will	collapse	if	nothing	happens.		The	SHC	noted	that	there	have	been	unduly	long	gaps
in	aeen7on	to	this	maeer.		Mr.	Canales	noted	that	Town	bridges	now	are	inspected	every	two	years.		



The	Tuckerman	Bridge	on	Glendale	Middle	Road	is	in	danger	of	being	closed,	and	this	is	a	major	focus	
of	Mr.	Canales	at	this	7me.		Some	work	also	needs	to	be	done	on	the	Butler	Bridge.		The	goal	is	to	stay	
ahead	of	the	bridges'	maintenance	and	to	prevent	closures.		Mr.	Canales	believes	that	a	stone	arch	
bridge	would	cost	about	$6.5	million	(2015	es7mate);	there	was	a	2015	es7mate	of	$1.7	million	for	
Foresight's	proposed	facade	stone	arch	bridge	that	would	sa7sfy	Chapter	85.		Foresight	will	try	to	
iden7fy	one	or	more	viable	op7ons.			The	SHC	is	very	interested	in	seeing	a	revised	proposal	from	
Foresight.		Mr.	Canales	will	keep	the	SHC	posted.		

Averic	Road	Bridge

Ms.	Carr	inquired	what	happened	to	the	old	railings	and	posts	on	the	Averic	Bridge.		Mr.	Canales	
stated	that	he	thinks	the	Highway	Department	has	retained	the	posts.		However,	the	plan	for	the	
Bridge	restora7on	is	not	to	reuse	the	posts.		Ms.	Carr	suggested	that	posts	and	any	fencing	might	be	
reused	for	decora7ve	purposes	in	the	park	there,	which	is	the	site	of	the	foundry	where	they	were	
made.		Mr.	Canales	will	keep	the	SHC	posted.

New	Business

Ms.	Jackson	reported	that	there	are	stakes	in	the	ground	up	by	the	Laurel	Hill	rostrum.		Mr.	Canales	
does	not	know	about	them;	that	land	is	privately	owned	by	LHA.		Ms.	Jackson	will	check	with	Pat	Flinn	
of	the	LHA.		

The	SHC	expressed	great	apprecia7on	for	Mr.	Canales'	updates	and	his	aeen7on	to	the	Town-owned	
historic	resources.		

The	mee7ng	was	adjourned	at	11:25	AM.		

Dated:	Stockbridge,	Massachusees
April	20,	2022

Peter	C.	Williams
Peter	C.	Williams
Clerk

Aeachment:	June	6,	2016	Leeer	from	MHC	re	Cur7sville	Stone	Arch	Bridge








